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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... Good morning. This Budget and Finance Committee meeting
will please come to order. Members, we just have one item on the agenda today. And
I'd like to begin by welcoming Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Council Chair Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Mike.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And Council Vice-Chair Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Member Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And we'll be joined by Mr. Guzman in just a little while. This
morning we have our Committee Secretary Yvette Bouthillier and Legislative Analyst
Michele Yoshimura. And joining us is our trusty Corp. Counsel Jeffrey Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: And Teena Rasmussen, our Director of Economic Development Office. And
Doug McLeod who's been assisting with all of this preparation. And appreciate
everybody's work on this.
MR. McLEOD: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And we have Mr. Sandy Baz on the backseat for once. And, Members, as we
get into the presentations we'll be doing a PowerPoint after public testimony followed by
each of the applicants will be coming forward and sitting at the front table here to answer
whatever questions you may have on their applications or their plans and how the funds
might be used. So with that we will open it up for public testimony, and our first testifier
is Joe Breman.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. BREMAN: Hello, Council. Thank you for the honor to present a short thing to you today
on behalf of the topic EDRF and the funding to move forward on EDRF. My name is Joe
Breman and I'm small business owner here on Maui. I have a company called IUE that's
in Haiku and we do software development. We were two people and now we're ten
people, and so we've had some success over the last seven years doing business in Maui.
I believe it's a good idea for the County to support businesses and their ability to grow,
and that the EDRF program is a strong force in that direction. I think that since the
County's engaged to develop that program and a lot of small businesses worked hard to
create proposals that it makes sense and completing that response to the RFP it makes it
appropriate to now move forward in funding decisions. I think it's ... in our personal case
we would use the relevant funding to hire additional staff and staff that we're not able to
hire at this present time because we end up needing to pay them ahead of our getting
paid. The payment schedule is often six weeks delayed in government contracting. So
new staff would support these new programs and contracts that we're actually getting
right now. On my way up here I actually had a phone call with our contract officer to
reassure me that our contract is in fact going to be signed for 2015. Being that it's
September 30th it's an interesting day for those kinds of things to either line up or not line
up. So currently we don't have the dollars to make any new hires. We have to wait.
With that said, I've got ten people on staff that I need to continue to pay forward, so in
order to do that getting a little boost really helps to continue to encourage the hiring
process so that we can get people in line to staff these positions on new contracts that
we're receiving. Currently we don't have the dollars to make these hires so instead we
put existing staff on these new projects that we're getting. That dilutes our ability to
work, do effective work. We end up eventually detracting from our overall capabilities
and taking a performance hit. And we'll either need to reduce our workload or decline
other contract opportunities which is a shame if you've got a team of people who are
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ready to do software development for Federal contracting and the only barrier is being
able to hire additional staff, that's one of the ways that EDRF can significantly help new
businesses to continue to grow.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. BREMAN: And as a closing I'm in full support of the EDRF program goals, and join other
businesses in Maui to maintain that the County move forward in the EDRF program.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Breman. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. And I'd like to recognize the presence of Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Our next testifier is Sally Raisbeck.
MS. RAISBECK: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. My name is Sally
Raisbeck, I live in Wailuku. Many of you know me and my liberal views, but I am
shocked to see the County proposing to spend a million dollars on these proposals. It's
almost enough to make me join the Tea Party. These proposed grants may meet whatever
criteria the Economic Development Revolving Fund applies, but I urge you to grant none
of them. Before granting any, you should have a conversation with the community about
the proper functions of government. Government should confine itself to the basic
functions needed by a society: defense against aggressors, roads, police and courts,
education of the young, hospitals, care for those unable to care for themselves, mutual
assistance in time of disaster, and collecting taxes. The first proposal that shocked me
was the proposal to give $200,000 to fund a new restaurant. Maui has no shortage of
restaurants, and most of them come and go every day as we are familiar with. The fact
that it's a conversion of a carwash, presumably an unsuccessful carwash, does not give
one hope for the success of the restaurant. The next shock was a proposal for 175,000 for
medical management software. I know enough about software, this is nowhere near
enough to fund a development program since huge corporations like Kaiser are
developing this software very successfully. The effect of this tiny amount will support a
single individual for a year with the necessary benefits, and in my opinion it won't
produce anything useful. Even if it did, supporting businesses is not the function of
County. The final shock was 250,000 for the Maui Brewing Company to allow it to
expand to Kihei. This goes directly to whether or not you believe in capitalism. If you
do, the government has no business supporting one business in opposition to a different
one. If the brewery is successful it will be able to expand itself. The County should not
be involved. Of course, this analysis ignores one of the major side benefits to this
program, it gives you something to do, it gives the County Department of Economic
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Development something to do and justifies the salaries of all the people involved. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Raisbeck. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you for coming this morning. Our next testifier is Jeanne Skog, who was sitting in
the north 40s, why it's taking her so long to get down here.
MS. SKOG: Sorry, I didn't realize I was going to be up next. Good morning, everyone. Good
morning, Chair, Council members. Thank you for this opportunity to testify on the
EDRF item on the agenda. Two years ago the County Council took a really bold step of
creating a new economic development tool, and that's what this is. Since then we've
tapped the collective know-how of MEDB's technology committee to work with the
Office of Economic Development to shape the application requirements and process.
Within the broad parameters of the ordinance, we looked to incorporate elements that
would ensure the greatest chance for success in this first round of awards. We operated
in the spirit of wanting to give an auspicious start to the fund understanding that future
years we hope will build on what we all learn from this initial step. Maui County has
been fortunate to have Senator Inouye's backing our desire to diversify our economy and
broaden options for careers for our residents, options that would make it more possible
for our residents to choose Maui as our home because these careers can help us afford to
live here. We are now in the post-Inouye area. Senator Inouye invested deliberately,
strategically, and heavily in activities here, in companies here. He knew full well that he
was investing in people, building our capacity, building the human capital necessary to
survive and thrive after he passed on. His legacy lives on and is reflected in companies
like HNu and Maui Innovation Group, both of whom have proposals before you today.
In both cases the principal inventors spun off from Federally funded technology
companies to form their own ventures. They chose to continue to make Maui home for
their families and for their businesses. We are fortunate to have these entrepreneurs here
who are willing to take on the challenges of trying to grow and expand a business in our
island community and island State. As you can see from their thoughtful proposals they
bring considerable creativity, experience, expertise, and business acumen. Some of the
greatest innovations and life-changing ideas are born in companies like these. It doesn't
matter that they're on Maui. These and other entrepreneurs like them are critical people
to our future. They are foundational to our success in the post-Inouye era. This is not,
the fund is not intended to be a silver bullet for economic development, it is a tool in a
box of many tools that should be a part of a strong economic development strategy. The
toolbox is the ecosystem we create that help businesses navigate through obstacles, grow,
and thrive. Earlier this year MEDB was fortunate to participate in the first start-up
weekend on Maui. The entire event was a reminder of how much the entrepreneurial
community here -MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
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MS. SKOG: --has grown and the sophisticated talents that are now resident in Maui. The
ecosystem Maui develops for our entrepreneurs with the public and private sector
working collaboratively can accelerate their expansion to the benefit of our residents.
The EDRF and the access to capital it represents is an essential tool in that ecosystem.
We ask for your support of the proposals before you. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Hi, Jeanne. Is that, do you have that in
written form?
MS. SKOG: Yes, I do.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Your testimony? Is that been distributed to the Members?
MS. SKOG: No, it has not.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
MS. SKOG: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I get a copy of that?
MS. SKOG: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Thank you. Members, any other questions? Seeing none, thank you
very much. And we'll go next to our District Offices starting in Hana. Dawn, do you
have any testifiers this morning?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. We'll go next to the Lanai District Office. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And lastly to Molokai. Ella, do you have any testifiers?
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MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Is there anyone else in the Chambers who would like
to provide testimony this morning? Seeing no one coming forward, Members, the Chair
would like to close public testimony if there are no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, public testimony is closed.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

ITEM NO. 125: AMENDING FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET:
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT REVOLVING FUND
(CC 14-223)

CHAIR WHITE: And as I mentioned earlier we'll be moving into a PowerPoint presentation
followed by each of the applicants coming forward and being available to answer any
kinds of questions you may have. And we have provided in your booklets the full
applications for each of the companies. So with that, Ms. Rasmussen and Mr. McLeod
have some opening comments, and please proceed.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Thank you, Chair White. And good morning, members of Budget
and Finance Committee. So we are here before you today to present our first round
Economic Development Revolving Fund applicants and their projects that have been
recommended by our EDRF review committee. The EDRF committee was made up of
representatives from MEDB, MEO Business Development, Hawaii Small Business
Development Center, Lokahi Pacific, and our OED Office. This round was announced
publically in a press release in February of 2014. We started receiving proposals in
March of 2014, and are here before you today to urge your support for these projects.
But before we get to our companies presentations this morning we'd like to give you a
short recap on the evolution of this fund. This ordinance passed first reading of the
Council in August of 2011, and to the credit of those who worked on the language of this
ordinance it was drafted with a great deal of flexibility. The fund can be given in grants
or loans. It can be given to nonprofits and for-profit entities. It can be used for a wide
variety of industries and sectors including construction. It encourages leveraging funds
from other sources, and encourages diversification of Maui's economy to promote job
growth. Early in 2012 MEDB had a company approach them about locating a startup on
Maui to continue the research and development on a new product they were developing.
We went into rapid deployment mode and brought the company in to meet with the
Mayor, several cabinet members, and each of the Council members that we could get
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meetings with. OED crafted a proposal with this company that was part grant, part loan,
and partially taking equity in the company. This one company was asking for most of the
EDRF Fund, and feedback quickly came back to us from multiple parties in the Council
and the Mayor's Office that this project was just too risky for the County to take on. So
from this experience OED set out to formalize this program and take a different tact. So
through a series of meetings with the Mayor, MEDB, business development partners,
Chair Guzman of the EAR Committee and individual meetings with Council members,
we developed the framework for this program. We decided the target of the program
would be strong companies, for profit or nonprofit within Maui County who were poised
for growth. To avoid the possibility of double dipping we created a rule that if the entity
already received a grant from Maui County they were ineligible to apply for the EDRF.
MEDB convened their technology committee with OED representation to assist us in
drafting the program description and the application. The committee came through with
a great draft that evolved into the program description and application that you see today
on our website and a copy of which is in your binder. During the course of this entire
process OED presented updates of our progress on three different occasions to the EAR
Committee. The program was formally launched in February of this year via a press
release that appeared in most newspapers including the Pacific Business News. As OED
did outreach for the program like Rotary Club speeches, et cetera, our specialist and I
received very positive comments from all sectors of the business community on how
progressive it was for the County to recognize that businesses are worthy of County
incentives just as the nonprofit sector is. All total, we received 18 abstracts for the first
round, 8 projects made it to the application stage and were reviewed by the committee.
Out of eight projects five were selected for funding. Our report was submitted to Mayor
Arakawa and he accepted the review committee's recommendation in its totality and
acknowledged the committee members' hours of work and thorough review process. The
five companies selected are with us today. This is the culmination of three years of work.
Now I know you have many questions and one of those questions that will be on your
mind today is why should the County provide a grant to these for-profit businesses? My
answer is twofold. First, Maui County's economy is heavily dependent on tourism and
some would say overly dependent on tourism. I sat through the recent bond rating
presentations for our County and even though we received an excellent rating of AA+
which is higher than any County in the State of Hawaii, the rating agency said it would be
quite impossible to grant us a AAA rating because of one reason and that reason was our
dependency on tourism. We designed this fund to promote diversification of our job base
in the County which will help us move toward reducing that dependency on tourism.
Secondly, economic development organizations around the country have many tools at
their disposal to assist in the attraction and retention of businesses in their communities.
They can offer tax incentives, workforce training, permit waivers, grants, loans, and
many different packages in combination. Maui County OED has not been given the
authority to provide any of these incentives until this EDRF was developed. We built the
fund to support strong businesses that want to invest in our community. We focused on
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diversification, jobs, and geographically challenged areas. We are showing the benefit to
taxpayers by leveraging this fund, showing employee counts, and the upside potential if
these projects come about. OED gives out approximately $7 million in funds to
nonprofits every year. We believe it is just as important to incentivize our businesses to
continue to invest in our County. We do not ever want to take for granted that our
talented entrepreneurs and scientists have to locate here. They have many choices of
locations in many other places. Another question you're going to have today is why did
OED decide to give out grants instead of loans for round one. OED seriously
investigated how a loan program may operate and we are absolutely not opposed to
offering low-interest loans in the future; however, for this first round the program came
with no administrative support. We received a very negative opinion about a possible
loan program from our Director of Finance. He conveyed his concerns that the County
would lose money on the program due to administrative costs, and that the County has a
less than stellar track record of being able to manage a loan portfolio that actually gets
paid back. We also realized that if we gave out ten-year loans the payback to the fund
would be very slow and the administrative costs would continually deplete the principal.
It would be doubtful that we could offer any meaningful grants or loans for another five
years. In addition to that we realized that a loan fund is essentially putting the County in
direct competition with the banks. So we then considered what it would like to look for a
third party to administer the loan program, and now I'm going to turn it over to Doug
McLeod who assisted me in this entire process of developing this program. And he's
going to explore that further.
MR. McLEOD: Thanks, Teena. The reason for me to talk right now is I wanted to discuss the
Maui Solar Roofs Initiative, it's called MSRI, and the County does have quite a lot of
experience with this program. MSRI is a program that pays for solar hot water heaters.
It does it with a revolving loan at 0 percent interest. It seems like a perfect program in
the sense that the loan payments are supposed to be equal to the savings you get from
energy. So it should be a pretty attractive program. And I wanted to make two points to
you today about MSRI and why it affected our thinking on this. The first is that despite a
o percent interest rate normally we're unable to place all these funds, and that's been the
case for some time now. It, our estimation, our analysis of the situation is that the
consumer right now is facing 0 percent interest as an option for them on lots of different
purchases. If you look at the automobile market for example, Toyota is currently offering
0 percent interest on new cars for six years. And that kind of.. . people are getting
immune to 0 percent as something to really attract them, so that's one of the points we
wanted to make from MSRI. The second one has to do with something called the death
spiral. And MSRI was originally funded through $700,000 in grants from the County.
The current budget is about, the current balance is about $575,000, and that is the natural
process that you will see anytime you have a loan fund with low or no interest. It's just a
natural process where there are a certain number of bankruptcies, a certain number of
other loan defaults, plus the administrative expenses. So over time these eventually lead
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to a lower balance. And as we considered again what Teena was saying about long-term
capital loans which would be the kinds of loans here in the EDRF program,. you know
we just looked at a situation where the County would be sure to lose money in the
administrative costs. The fee would not or the program really would not be sustainable in
the sense that it would be able to continue on without additional funding. So those were
the two points we really wanted to make about our experience with MSRI and why again
we're recommending grants in this case rather than loans. And again, what we're saying
is that at this moment in time, you know, we have a really unusual interest rate
environment, mainly because of what the Federal government has been doing. But in
essence it has made low-interest loans much less attractive than they've been at other
times in the past. And in a few years if we're doing other EDR programs loans may be a
great option and it might be that you'd be able to actually make them pay for themselves.
Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So after looking at these rather bleak scenarios, we shifted our focus to
grants and leveraging our County investment by asking for a cash match of a minimum of
one-to-one. And we will show you that this approach was very successful and we netted
a 2.5 to 1 match. So for the County's $1 million these projects bring to the table
$2.5 million of investment in our County. Several of these companies were able to
secure private sector loans contingent on the grant being approved. A grant also helps
expedite these projects, and it also makes these companies stronger by reducing the
amount of debt burden they have to take on. In some cases our projects would not be
able.. .they just wouldn't happen if they had to take on more debt at this point. They're,
you know, they have too much debt now possibly and they just are, it would just delay
the project, so this would expedite these projects. And lastly I want to say that you might
have one other question is why would we vote on this proposal as a package instead of
breaking it up and voting it project by project? And I want to say that when we
assembled our review committee, we basically asked them to act as an investment
committee for the County of Maui. We posed the question to them what combination of
projects gives us the best return for the dollars that we invest? How can we ensure the
County gets the maximum impact for its investment? This portfolio that they put
together in answering that question is inherently diverse as we are going to demonstrate
today in our presentations. So to vote for one project and not the other really negates the
effectiveness of the diversity of this portfolio. So we will discuss that point further after
you've seen the presentations. So we'd like to get set up for our PowerPoint now, and we
will be back of course for questions afterward. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, we'll take a two-minute recess to set the room up for
the presentation. . . .(gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:31 a.m.
9:33 a.m.
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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Committee will please come back to order and we'll
proceed with the presentations. Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, sorry for jumping the gun there. Our companies are going to make
their own presentations this morning. We have prepared a PowerPoint to walk through
the most salient points that we, they want to make, and the first presenter is Garrett
Marrero of Aumakua Holdings, Inc. and Maui Brewing Company.
MR. MARRERO: Thank you, Teena. Appreciate it. Thank you for taking the time to hear our
presentations today, and I know you guys are very busy. I'm going to jump right into it.
Amakua Holdings is commonly known as Maui Brewing Company. We started in 2005
as a very small brew pub. We did about 300 barrels worth of production that year, and
really worked for every barrel we could there. This past year we grew to about 22,000
barrels. This year we're on pace to hit about 24,000 barrels. The limit for us to grow
right now is our space so we've invested significantly into Kihei. To date we've spent
about $18 million in Kihei, 13 million of which were bank loan. This is a very small
percentage of what it really costs us to grow over the next several years, but it was
necessary for us to jump to this next size so that we could continue to grow. We have
become known synonymous with quality, so Maui Brewing Company is an
internationally recognized brand of quality craft beer. Think of craft beer as being more
interesting rather than less interesting, innovative, complex, and bold in flavor, artisanal
products. So what we want to do is continue to leverage that brand and that quality
recognition into other products. Right now we're about 82 percent distributed in Hawaii.
We are like I said globally recognized, that means that the other 18 percent of our brand
is distributed through the mainland as far as Maryland and Virginia as well as
internationally. We plan to increase that, the exportation, local manufacturing, and global
exportation with our company. Some of you may know this but back in 2006 we
presented to Lokahi Pacific, and we were awarded a loan there that allowed us to open
our first production facility in Lahaina without which it just wouldn't have happened.
We had enough matching funds at that point to do roughly one to one. I think we were
just under one-to-one. But without that Lokahi money this company would not be where
it is today. We were turned down from every bank in the State, and the ones from the
mainland wouldn't invest in the infrastructure we needed here in Hawaii. So without that
money Maui Brewing Company may not be exactly where we are today. So I thank you,
Lokahi Pacific representatives for that. It demonstrates exactly how important this type
of investment in small business is. It allows the small business to grow when oftentimes
it cannot. Yes, we've been blessed, we've been successful. We continue to grow.
We've borrowed significantly to create Kihei, but this grant money I'd like to point out is
a small percentage of what this actual project, this portion of the project is. Roughly, I
think we're roughly a four-to-one match on this. What we plan to do are a few things.
We're adding equipment to our Kihei facility, so this grant is not to pay for the Kihei
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facility, it is not to allow us to expand our brewing operation. This is to create an entire
new line of beverages. This would be primarily spirits and ciders as well as natural
sodas. The main reason for ciders, they're gluten free and they're utilizing local
agriculture. Many people are gluten intolerant or, you know, cannot tolerate any levels of
gluten. Cider is a natural alternative that is artisanally produced without high sugar
contents and using the local agriculture. So we can use things like pineapple juice,
guava, papaya, even banana. I've made quite a few pineapple ciders myself. Cider is
considered a wine and because of that we were successful in passing Senate Bill 3042
now Act 211 which allows a brewery to create other products like wine and spirits. And
not just ourselves but the winery also enjoys certain benefits from that as well as the other
distilleries here on Maui. The spirits are for us a very unique extension of what we
already produce. I'm sure many of you know whiskey is an extension of the brewing
process, it is beer without hops that is distilled. So the reason I illustrate that is this
facility, Kihei is built as a primary production facility. We're nearly complete on this
building, we're just doing landscaping and some final tenant improvements. But it's
primarily a production facility for beer that we've reserved space for these products in.
So what we have to do is ... take from the left of the slide, we have our well known beer
products on the top left there and then we have our production brew house that we've
installed in Kihei on the left. As we move to the right we see the new products and we
see new equipment. These pieces of equipment are relatively small compared to what
we've invested in to create the beer; however, they're bolt-on components. You don't
need a distillery until you have a brewery in a sense. So for us to make the whiskey it's a
small relative to the rest of the investment, small investment to add on these diversified
product lines. Next to that you see both the carbonation skid on the top right there which
actually carbonates the soda. So we would take our natural sodas and run them through
that machine to get the appropriate level of carbonation before we package those
products. As well as below right we have a flash pasteurizer. That is absolutely
essential. Tunnel pasteurization is an extremely high utility cost and it uses an enormous
amount of water. Flash pasteurization is high temperature, short time, it is very
conservative on its use of utilities as well as water. So we're a very sustainable company,
we want to be responsible with the way we promote and produce these products which is
very important. Let's see here. We have morphed from a craft brewery into what I call a
craft beverage company. Which means everything we do we're fiercely local about. We
want to continue to produce here in Maui, here in the State of Hawaii where many
manufacturers have fled the State searching for cheaper production costs, cheaper utility
costs, cheaper insurance costs. I point that out because we've dug in every time that
there's been an exodus of manufacturing here. We continue to invest in the community,
and this is.. .1 can't think of any other place that I'd want to be. And I certainly wouldn't
want to make Maui Brewing Company or our Aloha Spirit line in Ohio or Tennessee or
Washington or Portland or many of the other states that other "local brands" are actually
producing their products and shipping them back here. You know to us we think that is a
disservice to the community and frankly I call it profiteering on the Hawaiian brand
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name, and that's something that you will never see from our company. We started
out.. .move forward a little bit. This was SB 3042 and this is where we signed into law in
July. We had significant support from the Legislature in this, and as you can see we have
representatives from the winery as well as the Ocean Vodka, the distillery here because
this bill was benefitting everyone. Job creation. This is specifically for the spirits, soda,
and cider line. We will create.. .these are at a minimum. I'm sure as you know as we
ramp up production we will need to add more jobs, so a master distiller assistant. I'm not
going to read it to you, you can see what we're spending the money on if you will. Year
two, year three, year four, much like our current operation we will add more employees,
significantly more. When we started this company in 2005, we had approximately 23
employees, we now stand at roughly 78 employees, and that is excluding the distribution
company that we've recently formed which has another 10 employees. So as this arm of
Maui Brewing Company continues to grow we will add more packaging, more sales, and
then on the distribution company side we'll add more drivers, more sales reps in that side
as well and more warehouse management. So as our volume grows and doubles and
triples and quadruples, so will the job base. We just simply need more people to produce
more product. We do not automate jobs out of existence, we prefer to hire local labor,
train, and increase this idea of sustainable manufacturing in Hawaii. When I first started,
I was told it couldn't be done and many other breweries, eight to be specific on Maui
alone had failed and why would we be any different. And it was my, I took it on as my
journey to prove that it could be done and I think we've proven that. We want to be used
as an example for others who seek to produce products here rather than again export that
manufacturing or import that manufacturing from the mainland. One thing I wanted to
talk about real quick was the fact that we are the largest brewery in the State of Hawaii.
That's a bit like saying I'm the biggest city on Molokai, right? It's relative to what,
right? So I looked up, in 2013 out of 2,380 breweries in the country we were ranked
2,290. So we were within 100 of the bottom of the ranking, right? So we are small, this
is relative to the entire industry. We are growing but we still are small. We will always
be a small brewery. Before we can actually legally be defined as a midsized brewery we
have to hit 2 million barrels. That's what Sam Adams does globally, so you can imagine
why it's so important to support a small business because there's a lot of room to grow
but we need that help. We like I said borrowed over $13 million for the Kihei project and
put in a significant amount of equity of our own of which we've reserved about $1
million of equity in order to promote or to contribute to this cash match. It's a significant
leverage, the highest in the group I believe, and it's something that we're ready to move
forward on. We can perform immediately. Without this grant Maui Brewing Company
still exists, we still grow, but without this grant today the cider doesn't happen. That
means we don't buy those fruits from local agriculture. All of those products that we
would seek to create and put into the community and export globally and draw that
attention, this product gets put on the backburner because we have invested so much
currently that we just, it wouldn't be responsible of us to move forward with this for at
least the next several years. It is something I desperately want to do but unfortunately my
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desires of what I want to do and experiment with are irrelative to what I need to do to be
fiscally responsible. So, you know, I urge you to consider that right now we will start
investing in the community again as we always continue to do of course, but in terms of
this project, the ciders, the spirits, the soda line, think of the significant impact to local
agriculture. I've met with several farmers who want to create new products and want to
work with us to grow certain things for these items. And many of them I've told well,
what do you grow already and what can we help with you with? This is not a situation
where a corporate entity is going to dictate what the farmers are going to do, I actually
see our spirits and our sodas and our ciders as a way to help the farmers with what they're
already growing. What isn't the prettiest fruit you have or what bumper crop did you
have? We can take that and we can make a cool product with it, and we can monetize
something that you might have to just let rot away. And I think that's the exciting part
here is we can provide an avenue to purchase much more agriculture that is grown locally
in order to support that and draw the attention of the world to Maui with those products.
And that's exciting for me. Let's see here real quick. I pretty much got everything. One
thing on the soda, too, I know soda is, big soda is, I have my opinions. But this is a
natural soda line just to be clear. Cane sugar, honey, no high fructose corn syrup, no
sodium benzoate, and no potassium sorbate. That is meaning the flash pasteurizer is
taking the place of that sodium benzoate and potassium sorbate. So this is something
natural you can feel good about having. The big part here too with our company as
you've seen us grow over the last almost ten years is that we diversify the job base. You
know we, yes, we have a restaurant, that is a service industry, but we continue to
diversify the professional job base in that we're hiring brewers, we're training from
within an entire--oh, are you okay?--an entire new entity or job--are you okay, sorry--an
entire new job base that didn't exist here on Maui before. We're the only brewery on
Maui. And as we continue to evolve into the distilling we take the youth from Maui and
intern and train them. Many new breweries have opened up on Oahu and we have
interned those same brewers to give them their starts. There are more breweries in the
State than there ever have been, and I like to think that we had a significant hand in doing
so. I probably should have advanced the slide. Thank you, Kim, for doing that. You
know this is. . . running through it real quickly. I think a big one here is the value added
agricultural products. That's what you can call our ciders, our spirits, and our sodas
because they are so contingent upon local agriculture. The increased tax base. Just the
building alone is approximately $8 million increase in property tax valuation for the two.
I would add they were REO lots, they were lots that were pegged for a project that
couldn't get the financing and fell apart, and we were able to take this property and
develop in the Maui Research and Technology Park. And I'm, I gotta cut off here. But
you can see what we've done, and I commit to you that I will continue on this path and
urge you to, respectfully request you approve the grant. And thank you for your time
today. And I'll of course be here for question afterwards. Thank you.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Next we have Alvin Makimoto who is going to be talking about his
Uptown Service project.
MR. MAKIMOTO: Good morning, Committee Chair White, Council members. My name is
Alvin Makimoto, Uptown Chevron. My dad started the business in 1953 and we're still
going strong. The reason why I'm here today is to ask for money that. . . one thing my dad
taught me was that to always look ahead and change as things need to be changed and to
diversify. This project is all about that. We borrowed over $3 million to do the initial
renovation nine years ago. We still owe over $1.8 million, and that's why this grant, I'm
requesting this grant from the County. It's a project that the customers have told us this
is what they want and that's why we renovated nine years ago to, and today we're
following that same.. .yeah, that same formula. We want to take my existing car wash
building and turn it into a sit-down area where you can.. .right now when you come into
our store, Momi greets you and she says hello, families, and you get that warm feeling
and the good food and the comfort food. Well, we want to expand that in a bigger way
than we ever thought we could. And by.. .we're figuring out how to diversify and change
my business because Wailuku has changed tremendously in the past five years for the
good and I had to change with that. So we... I want to expand our restaurant into a
sit-down area. And let me show you exactly what I'm talking about. On the bottom left
is the proposed addition to the car wash building, and that's going to house our kitchen
area. It's a bigger area, it's going to make us more efficient, we can do more things.
We're going to be serving breakfast, lunch, and dinner. Right now we just serve
breakfast and lunch. We're going to create additional parking stalls for parking. I'm
taking over ten stalls on the parking on the left on the Hawaiian Tel, so the entire parking
lot will be just for the restaurant consumers. The building, the existing building that you
see in the middle there on the left, that's going to house our sit-down area. Initially in
size it's going to be about 50-55 chairs. On the, toward Church Street it's a proposed
outdoor seating area, so that's going to hold another 20 chairs. So what we're thinking
about is someplace that you can come whether it's breakfast and lunch, maybe in the
afternoon, relax. For the lunch people of course it's busy, you guys have a limited time,
we'll take your order, you can sit down, eat your lunch, and go back to work. In the
afternoon, we're proposing a nice comfortable sit down area, open air, and just to relax.
Eventually we want to serve some, possibly some glasses of wine, nothing full bar or
anything but just, you know, strictly some pupus and wine thing. Something we don't do
today. So let me show you a picture of that. So that, this is where we're going to do the
outdoor seating area. So it's going to come out towards Church Street. And this is going
to be where the kitchen is going, it's going to go towards the fence towards the old Kress
Corp. Building. So it's something that I'm excited about because it's going to create
jobs. As you know running the restaurant just requires people prepping, washing,
planning, everything, so we're going to hire at least 15 people initially on this project.
Because we don't do dinner now so we have to hire a whole new shift. Eventually we
want to do catering. We also want to do more special events like parties or business
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meetings or, you know, and because of our central location we feel that hiring people it's
just going to be something we have to do. It's, I think 15 is the minimum amount of
people that we're going to need to run this new restaurant. The bank, I work with Central
Pacific Bank and we actually are working with the bank on consolidating our loans
previously, so they will... I think later on this month I'm actually going, the loan is going
to be completed. We are going to do this project because I have to change, so the
matching funds are already there. It's going to be finalized at the end of this month. The
key point for me is I sat in various meetings about revitalizing Wailuku, and everybody
says yeah, okay, okay, you know, and waiting for something to happen, well I can't wait
and this is why I'm going to do this because, you know, now I have Safeway, Foodland,
Walgreens, CVS, we got two new gas stations, I have to change. And this is what, for
Wailuku Town I think this project will signal other people, other businesses to say hey,
maybe that's a good idea to invest in Wailuku, you know. And I'm going to provide
more jobs for people that live around here. And lastly, I really want to create a gathering
place for Wailuku, you know, where it's comfortable, you can get good food, you know,
for whatever your needs are for eating or just hanging out. You know this is what I want
to provide for Wailuku. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Next we'll call up Jason Stenger of Alpha Inc.
MR. STENGER: Good morning. My name is Jason with Alpha Inc. and we probably serve
Maui County since we opened our doors seven years ago. We specialize in excavation,
grading, underground utility installation, and water well drilling. Alpha Inc. has
maintained 100 percent annual financial growth from each consecutive year, and recently
was awarded the 2014 Mayor's Small Business of the Year Award. We started out with
one full-time employee. At the time of asking for, to be involved in this grant, we were
up to 15, now today we're at 18. Ninety percent, the key with our company is 90 percent
of our team makes over double the Maui County living wage. Our, so let me get into
what are we asking. We want to expand our drilling division. Right now we currently
have a drill rig that drills water wells, and to purchase the drill rig would enable the
company to drill deeper wells. The project would bring a piece of equipment to Maui
that no other, nobody else on Maui currently owns. Right now the drilling of deep wells
in Maui is done by an out-of, off-island or out-of-State contractor. It's expensive to bring
the pieces over so therefore the contracts become larger when you have to ship. Right
now there's only other, one other company which basically creates a monopoly for these
larger wells in Hawaii, and our goal is to basically bring a competitive alternative to the
consumer. We do do a lot of drilling for the Department of Water Supply right now here
in Maui. The next slide will show you a picture of the, a Wailuku well we did, that's two
years ago for the Department of Water Supply. I think the key for us is that we want to
create this division and keep the jobs here, the people that live here working here instead
of bringing them off-island and coming to Maui. This is a well we did for the
Department of Land and Natural Resources in, by Maui Lani. The next slide will just
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show basically the rig's just a larger rig, it just has a deeper capacity. Right now we're
maxed out at about 1,500 foot elevation. We currently have a contract with the
Department of Water Supply here on Maui to drill on the West Side, and so what we've
done is we've already lined up work for this rig. We also have negotiations and contract
for one of the largest wells in Maui Upcountry. I think one of the key things to know is
that as Maui County grows their demand for water is going to grow. By 2030 the water
demands will exceed the current supply capacity by 8 to 11 million gallons per day.
What that means is majority of our water now does come water wells. We do do a lot of
catchment but most of it is water wells, so we're going to need to continue to drill these
wells mainly for the Department of Water Supply, some of which may be for private
developers trying to do subdivisions. But what we want to do is try to create an
environment here locally that we can basically have an alternative to not having to bring
these equipment off-island. The cost will come down for our local taxpayers. Just in the
last two years alone, just off of two projects just by Alpha Inc. being in the drilling
industry, we've saved the Department of Water Supply alone $400,000. So what is this
going to do? What is this money going to create? It's we're looking at three to four new
jobs. You can see the different positions up there. It'll take a minimum of three
personnel out in the field to operate this rig and one person in the office to help with the
increased workload. For the most part I think this is a great leveraging of funds. We're
not asking for more than just a three to one match. We're going to put up $375,000 and
we're asking for 125,000 to fund the rest of this purchase. I think some of the key points
is that there's only one other company out there that can drill deep wells. The door to
new projects will be opened wider for lower costs, and there'll be more full-time
positions. This rig will support drilling in Maui County for at least the next 20 years.
With that I say thank you for this opportunity, and I'll answer any questions later.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Next up we have Ned Davis, who is going to be presenting for Maui
Innovation Group.
MR. DAVIS: Hi. I'm Ned Davis, and my project is a medical care management software
solution. And it's to help better manage patient care and to comply with new regulations
under the Affordable Care Act. So here's an example and sorry, even this is an eye chart
and unfortunately the next one's even a little bit worse, but an example of what we're
talking about here. It's to manage complex conditions where there's a primary care
physician for example and then specialists that are involved in a particular patient's care.
So don't worry, these are all made up. No patient privacy violation here. Teena did ask
me that. But these are example cases of what we'd be basing, things like workplace
injuries, diabetes of course, chronic conditions. And this would be for example a list of
patients that a particular care manager would look at. And then there would be
informational windows such as the one lower containing notes and care regiments and
future courses of action to treat these patients. And I think the important takeaways right
here are that care management helps improve healthcare for the patients and reduce costs

-17-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
September 30, 2014

for everyone. Next slide. Okay, and this is the one I knew was going to be an eye chart
of course, my apologies. But what I wanted to point is we have a design, we have an
architecture for this product that's been created by one of the leading consultants in the
care management field. She actually helped develop one of the competing products, and
I'll get into why there's a need for a new one in just a second here. But we do have a
very good design. This is isn't just pie-in-the-sky dreaming here, this is something we're
moving forward with. Okay, next up. So I'm partnered and the match is coming from a
company called Plexis Healthcare Systems in Oregon, and they have existing customers
today--and here are some examples of 'em--that are asking for this product. And
currently they're referring it to, referring these requests to competing products which is a
waste for them, they're losing an opportunity for business, but it also means some of
these deals they're not landing, some other companies that could be up on this slide. So
that's why we want to develop a new product that will both work with their payer-side
software and can be sold as a standalone care management system as well. Okay, next
up. Sothis will create.. .and we say four and a half, you know, I have no objection to
combining the admin and the quality assurance person there for the right person. But
four to five jobs right away, and these are good, high-paying jobs. We're talking project
management, software, another programmer, and then as I said and you can see here,
quality assurance and a little bit of admin help. The projected new payroll and benefits
per year is, you know, almost $408,000 and which is relatively big comparing you'll see
in the matching, I have a 2.28-to-! match ratio asking for 175 and bringing in 400,000
from Plexis, so from an Oregon company which would be money to Maui. Okay, next
up. So in terms of economic impact for the County, four full-time living-wage, good jobs
in the first year alone. And we're projecting to be able to double staff each year in the
first few years with an ultimate target of potentially 80, you know, full-time, living-wage
jobs here on Maui. And the way this works is by getting in and developing this software
product then we are the natural to, when the contract. . .to follow on the next version of
the software. We'll have people who support the software, help desk. Eventually there'll
be conferences, training for the software, other gatherings on Maui, and that will help
support other local industry such as hospitality people who are looking for a catering
business for example. And it's pretty widely thought that for every high tech job added
in a community there's as many as five supporting jobs created overall and it's a
reference there, where I got that particular number. But these are pretty good jobs that
can lead to a big benefit for the County overall. So with that, basically thank you very
much for the wonderful opportunity, and we're very excited to do this project here on
Maui.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. And I think our last project here to present is HNu Photonics and
we have Dr. Michael Reiley to start this out.
MR. REILEY: Good morning, everyone. Thank you for your continued interest. Pleased to be
able to wrap up this. It was a very exciting project. We call this project Scorpio Nu,
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Scorpio stands for stem cell optical research platform in orbit. The project synopsis. We
are looking for, we would be using the grant funds to purchase infrastructure
improvements and to acquire needed equipment in order to deploy our proprietary
technology to the international space station. So sometimes they say this isn't rocket
science but it literally is. And yeah, we have a Space Act Agreement from NASA. We
also have a separate agreement from CASIS which is the Center for Advancement of
Science in Space, and it's just been amazing and humbling to us the draw that's there in
the community for this technology. Dan O'Connell our CEO was, he was featured at the
big NASA conference in Chicago in June on a panel on entrepreneurship in space. I'll be
introducing next Dr. Caitlin O'Connell-Rodwell who will be presenting the biological
portions of this before I talk about the economics at the end. But at the Bio Conference
in San Diego in June we were actually awarded the Buzz of Bio Award which they
selected 40 companies worldwide and the community voted on what they thought the
highest pipelines of promise and technology of tomorrow are and our technology was the
highest vote getter in the world on this. So there's just huge demand for this, and, you
know, we request the Council's consideration on this. Now I'd like to turn it over to Dr.
Caitlin O'Connell-Rodwell.
MS. O'CONNELL-RODWELL: Thank you, Michael. Thank you for this.. .am I on? Okay.
Thank you for this opportunity to present our technology to you. I wanted to give you a
few thoughts on my background because I think that it's directly related to what this
grant program is trying to achieve. I originally got a Masters in ecology evolution, and
conversation biology at University of Hawaii Manao. That was in '91. I was the first
one in the program to graduate under Ken Kaneshiro, and I thought Hawaii was my
future. I worked for Bishop Museum, and I get emotional about it because Hawaii I
really believed was my home, but then I went on to get a further degree, I got a PhD at
University of California at Davis in acoustics and ecology and then moved on to Stanford
to do my postdoc work in molecular imaging and medical device development. And I got
further and further down the high technology route and realized how am I ever going to
return to Hawaii? I wasn't sure that that was going to be possible. But in the time that I
was a postdoc at Stanford, my brother Dan and I had always collaborated on projects and
he came over to me and he had this great idea for how to start a microfluidics program
and cell isolation, and all of the original innovations that go into the space station
program are based on three patents that we developed together about 15 years ago. And
so two years ago Dan called me up and said Caitlin, I know how much you want to come
back to Hawaii, how about you head up this program for me for HNu and I thought oh
my gosh, this is amazing. So it was my opportunity to come back into a high tech
environment on Maui, and it's very exciting to see how the high tech community is
growing, but this grant program is a really important part of that because we need
assistance. It's, you know, going over to Silicon Valley people say well, why aren't you
over here, this is where everything's going, this is where all the activity is, but we are
really succeeding in creating a foothold here on Maui in this sector and it's very exciting.
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So I'm going to tell you a little bit about this platform. Again, these three patents went
into it where Dan had this vision a long time ago and I'm excited to be a part of it.
What's exciting here is that this box that you see... is there a laser pointer on here? This
is basically represents many automated experiments that multiple researchers can be
running at the same time, can be monitoring their experiments remotely, and what's
particularly exciting is that these.. .previous researchers, NASA researchers have shown
that stem cells differentiate quicker under microgravity conditions. We are learning more
and more about how we can understand new things about basic biology by removing
something from the equation, by removing gravity. Our cells evolved under gravity
conditions so if you take that element away you can understand even more about the
system by understanding how it works without basic elements. For example, you know,
our feet are on the ground, we understand what gravity is but you don't think about it
inside a cell, what that does to the cytoskeleton when there's no gravity. It's different
signals. Stem cells are really controlled by mechanical, by chemical, by physical
signaling, and so by understanding how that system works without gravity we're learning
a lot about stem cell biology. And the other thing for.. .this is just the beginnings. NASA
has asked us to develop this platform, and basically what a Space Act Agreement means
is that we own this piece of real estate on the space station that we can keep upgrading.
And for this specific experiments for stem cells we're now looking forward to cancer
biology. And I'm showing you these little squares are 20 to 50 micron size wells in order
to put single to very low number of cells into each one of these wells. And the reason
I'm highlighting this is because when you go to get a biopsy for cancer, you have very
few cells that the doctor can treat with a battery of different drugs so that they know
which drug to give you and not be toxic. And this is the whole revolution of personalized
medicine. Being able to isolate single cells like this is a very exciting way to prevent
over-toxicity of drugs. And by doing this on the space station we also learned that cancer
genes respond differently in microgravity and they turn on to different stressors than they
do in the gravity environment. So we're going to learn that much more about cancer.
Basically we have the opportunity to revolutionize medicine by this platform on the space
station. And we're really excited to move forward with it. And we're excited that you're
considering supporting us. And Michael's going to talk to you about the job creation.
I'll say one more thing about job creation and my coming back to the islands. One of our
first post docs that we hired on this project grew up on Maui, he was a valedictorian at
Seabury, went away for 20 years, got his PhD and thought well, I'm never going to be
able to return to Maui either because there's no opportunities for someone like myself.
We hired him as a postdoc in this past year and it's been really exciting to be able to
bring talent back to the islands while also building local talent. He's now teaching at the
college as well. Thank you.
MR. REILEY: Thank you, Caitlin. So I'll just wrap it up. For job creation we as a company
already have I think nine PhDs on staff. We do through this project, we will be ramping
that up even further. So when we talk living wage jobs and so on, we are well beyond
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that, and diversification of the economy and so on. But you can see the numbers up there
of what we're projecting and what the payroll and benefits will accrue to in the first year.
We are offering a two-to-one cost share. And this is, I already touched on a couple of
these things but strengthening and diversifying the County's economy. Tourism we
heard a lot about. There's high tech but there's still very little rocket science. And it's
one thing to hold the patents on this and have that kind of, you know, protection and
capability, but we as a company we are completely vertically integrated. So we do our
own fabrication and manufacturing, and this Friday is the National Manufacturing Day
and we are one of the companies that are featured there, and I'd like to offer any and all
of the Council members if you would like to tour our facility this Friday as part of
National Manufacturing Day you will get a much better feel for what we are as a
company and what we're offering to NASA and to CASIS through this. So we do have
on-island optical, mechanical, electrical, and biomedical instrument fabrication
capability. We have 3D printers and lasers and all sorts of interesting things. These are
skilled positions and it's real opportunity for Maui to attract other businesses that are
related to the biotech industry which is so large in other areas like San Diego and the Bay
Area. We've already been doing these kinds of things selectively in terms of letting
broader communities know about us and what we're developing. In past years we've
done tours from the AMOS conference to our facility, to the Extreme Ultraviolet
Lithography Conferences. We've participated and supported the Electric Utilities
Conference, the main conferences we've had here through our ilNu Energy division.
And so we just think that this is an incredible opportunity and the County funds are going
to very much help us as a small business leverage that into this incredible opportunity
with NASA. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. So to wrap this up we are going to ask what does Maui County get
for this $1 million investment? When we look at these projects in aggregate, the first
thing is we get $2.5 million in private investment. The second thing, we get 33Y2 initial
new jobs with potential job growth to expand to 39 jobs and beyond. We get new payroll
plus benefits to the tune of $2 million to $21/2 million. Four projects bring in new revenue
to the County via exports, newly attracted projects, and jobs that had been previously
outsourced. Three projects diversify our job base: technology, software development,
and manufacturing.
One project invests in improvements within the Wailuku
Redevelopment Area. And none of these projects are directly dependent on tourism. So
with that we'd like to now open it up for questions. We really respectfully ask for your
support in approving this Committee's recommendation and the portfolio of projects that
have presented. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The Committee will be in recess for two minutes to reset the room.
Thank you very much. .. .(gavel)...
RECESS:

10:20 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

10:25 a.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee shall return to
order. Chairman White has some additional requirements for the Committee to perform.
So I'll ask for a recess and I won't adjourn this meeting.
Ten minutes.
(gavel). . . recess.
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:26 a.m.
10:36 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: ... (gavel)... The Budget and Finance Committee will please come back to
order, and we will proceed with questions for Garrett Marrero of Maui Brewing.
MR. MARRERO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any. . . Members, questions for Maui Brewing? Mr. Victorino, any?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, all five presentations I think were
well done. And I know of them, had the opportunity to tour their facility, and also my
son has been very involved and they've helped my, his tournament and so I know of them
locally. Again, my questions would be more for the Department than them, you know,
and I just, I want everyone to know that I really support having these local businesses and
us helping them. But I have some philosophical questions that I will get to. But it's
really between the Department and us, not so much them. So again, I congratulate them.
I want. . . I've seen their success and I want to help them in every way possible to continue
to be successful. Because not only the creation of jobs, Mr. Chair, but it is an opportunity
for Maui to diversify and I've always liked that. I mean our cash cow is our visitor
industry. It will not change, it's the golden hen. But with the meantime if we can
diversify so when we have these slower times, other businesses can continue I think, you
know, to help us hold our economy that would be a great aspect to continue working
towards. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And yeah, I think the fact that this is the, as far as I
can tell this would be the first time that Maui County is providing cash grants to private
business that are not necessarily directly tied to doing something -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nonprofit.
CHAIR WHITE: --for the County itself. It requires us to be deliberative and thorough in our
review. So, Members, other questions for Mr. Marrero?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Maui Brewing Company, for
being here. And I know you do awesome work and do as you say quality crafted beers
and what have you. But I don't know if this is for yourself or for Department. I'm
looking at the two communications and there seems to be a dollar amount discrepancy in
the August 22'" application form it's 250 and then in the September 24th paperwork it
says 350, 350,000. And so...
MR. MARRERO: It's 250, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Two fifty?
MR. MARRERO: Two fifty, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Because there's a difference between what they originally asked for and
what they were granted under the recommendations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So in the latter communication it's up $100,000? You folks
are wanting to grant...
MS. RASMUSSEN: No, it went down.
MR. MARRERO: I had originally asked for 350 based on the value of the project and what was
approved was the 250.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MARRERO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I was interested to know more about the,
your presentation in which you mentioned that this grant would help provide that extra
division in the, I believe the fruits or the negotiations or purchases of local agricultural
crops and fruits. How is that... can you explain further?
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MR. MARRERO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Do you have any more details?
MR. MARRERO: That's a great question. Beer Federally has to be produced with four main
ingredients which are malted barley, hops, water, and yeast. It's an old German law,
Reinheitsgebot which is a purity law essentially. Now of course we use other things in
our beers to make them Maui, and we do pineapple, we do coconut, we do some very
unique beers as well. What I specifically mentioned relative to this new project was that
distillation doesn't have those same type of parameters. Really anything that will ferment
can be made into a spirit or another product. And anything that will ferment is essentially
anything that contains either starch or sugar with few exceptions. For example kalo. We
can take that, we can cut it up, we can put it into our mash mixer and that will convert
those starches into sugars that we can then ferment and make a eau de vie or brandy or
whiskey type product. Guava being so high in sugar, mango same thing. We can use that
to make local fruit brandies or other eau de vies as well and utilize those crops as our
feedstock for those product lines. Whereas we can't do that with beer because we don't
have amber waves of grain up Haleakala, which we did, believe me, but even so we don't
have the malting houses and we don't have the hop fields that require the frost each year.
What we do have is a huge agricultural base of fruits and other products that are widely
sought after worldwide and a premium for that we see mangos and papayas fairly
inexpensive compared to anywhere else you go in the world. And we can use those to
make some really unique, very Maui special products to showcase to the world and really
further that commitment to local agriculture and create that local sale of that fruit as
opposed to export which then sometimes can lead to a lower revenue for the farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And if you didn't have this grant how many.. .when do you
project to be able to do that on your own capital?
MR. MARRERO: You know that's a good question. We wouldn't do it now, that would be the
most honest answer I could give you. It's something that I could not in good faith do to
my company to spend an additional, you know, 1.3, I mean do the math, $1.3 million on
or $1.2 million without having that extra burst of equity into the project. I would
estimate it'd be four to five years before we'd actually do this project, and it would
probably be a phasing. We might start with soda, then we might move into ciders and
then move into spirits. But I want to illustrate again my example about Lokahi Pacific.
When we started in 2005 as a small restaurant and in 2006 looking to build the
production facility in Lahaina, had it not been for that $250,000 loan then, this project
that we're doing now in Kihei would be out to 2018, 2019, 2020, because we would be
four or five years behind because we wouldn't have been able to afford doing that. So I
stress the importance of that extra boost. And then also to maybe, you know, off of Chair
White's comment about being deliberate in this, I applaud that, 'cause this needs to be
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vetted out properly. And I think we want to all avoid any situation where any of the
businesses aren't capable of performing and don't have long-term viability. What Maui
Brewing Company brings to the table in this as well beside a huge leveraging of funds of
cash is the guaranteed success of this project. We will not be in a Solyndra type example,
you know, ten years from now. This is something our business will survive. Our
products have worldwide distribution. These are bolted on products that go right into our
existing distribution network and we can reach Sweden, England, Scotland, soon to be
Australia, Canada, and as far as the East Coast within the mainland immediately with
these products upon completion. So I, you know, I think that we would be, I'd be remiss
if we had to delay that frankly, because I think local agriculture needs the support and I
think we can continue to promote manufacturing, true manufacturing here in Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, but what I find significant about this company is that
it's a local company, it's poised for success, and it's the only brewery we have on Maui
that is local. And the fact that they're going to incorporate agriculture and I would hope
that there's a strong commitment to use or utilize and engage our local agricultural
community in the production of your product.
MR. MARRERO: May I comment on that?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I also wanted to touch bases with the, you're saying that it,
according to your presentation $8 million worth of property tax value if you were to
complete the facility. Is that correct?
MR. MARRERO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. I have no further questions. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MARRERO: Regarding your agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
MR. MARRERO: Sorry, I just wanted to comment on that to give just a real quick example.
Obviously we've used a lot of local ingredients in our beers. Last year we created a beer
called.. .sorry, in 2012 December we created a beer called Aloha B'ak'tun which was a
Belgian Imperial Stout brewed with chocolate, cinnamon, and chipotle. And we had an
opportunity with the chocolates here from San Francisco to use wonderful quality
chocolate and we looked the price, it was, they were giving us crazy deals, great quality
chocolate, internationally recognized. But our company, we review all of this together
and we said well what about Big Island chocolate, why don't we use that. It costs us six
times the amount of money to use Big Island chocolate but it was the right thing to do.
And to use local chocolate over award-winning, you know, far-reaching brand if you will,
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for us it was the right way to do it. We do that again with our Island Root Beer which is
our only soda product out currently. We buy 55 gallon drums of Big Island vanilla
extract at about $15,000 per drum as opposed to the $2,000 I can buy a drum of Tahitian
vanilla extract for. So that is my commitment. You have my word that we will engage
local agriculture and work with them to succeed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: You're in.. .one more question, Chair. Your internship
program is that via the UH College or is that...
MR. MARRERO: It's not an official program yet. We really have.. .when people reach out to
us and we say oh yeah, we could teach you this or we could fit you in here, there's certain
qualifications of course. But it is something we've talked with Chris Speer a few times
about MCA about formalizing a program where we do have that structure to it which
would be I think.. .I'd.. . it'd be a proud day for me to have that actually instilled so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Very good. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MARRERO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here. You know all
of the presentation from the businesses is very impressive. I would hope we would have
more of the opportunity to question the process with the Department rather than the
individuals at this time. This is just my own opinion. If I understand it it's you take 'em
all or none at all, and I think that's what I want to get clarified with the Department
because it's a package. And so I guess, Chair, if we can get that kind of clarity.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the Chair would prefer that we go through the questions for the
individual companies first. I think we all have similar questions for the Department. So
I'd like to try to limit the discussion with each of the companies to about ten minutes then
that'll leave us enough time at the end to...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well for me is if we're asking the individual businesses, it's
a package.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it's a ... the reason that I didn't put it on for action today was that I
wanted to see what the reaction was overall, because we requested as we've done with
the Affordable Housing Fund presentations, we requested that they be broken into five
separate bills. That's the way that these would be handled if they had to come to us
during the normal budget process. We would have the flexibility to increase them,
decrease them, handle them in a variety of ways, so.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I too feel like Ms. Crivello
and obviously Mr. Victorino, we have a lot of questions but they would be for the
management team rather than for the individual companies. But I do want to take the
opportunity because it is relevant to ask one of the applicants who's so willing to answer
questions. You know I can't ask you a whole lot of questions about beer because I don't
drink very much. If beer, if alcohol had to wait for me they would all go crazy because I
drink maybe two drinks a year, but I do understand business and what we're looking at
are grants, not loans. So I want to ask you as an applicant, a successful applicant, if we
were... and we really...! think this will be a good opportunity for us to kind of formulate
a more distinct policy, right now we're kind of operating under general guidelines and
we're reacting to what's been given to us, but maybe we need to develop better
guidelines ourselves and give the Administration an idea of what we really want to see in
the recommendations. As a business that's about to receive or that's been recommended
to receive a grant, how would you react if that were a either no-interest loan or a loan that
we would delay repayment for like five years but we would request repayment?
MR. MARRERO: You know I think right now that would be something.. .to be completely
honest my bank would have a lot to say about that. Encumbering the company, the
covenants that we have on our current financing would prohibit our company from
encumbering further without their approval. Do I think we could get that approval?
Probably, but I couldn't in good faith stand here and say that yes, that would happen. Of
course no-interest loans, I agree with Doug, you know, they're less than attractive than
they used to be, and for us it's still a payment. So in the ten months it's going to take me
to get this equipment built, if I ordered it today I couldn't get it for at least, you know,
some of it might start trickling in eight to ten months from now. So in that period of
time, you know, you have cash outlet, and even if payments are deferred or, you know,
low-interest payments only, something along those lines, you still have expenses that
you're going through on top of the ones that we're financing personally. So I would...!
don't think I'd look the gift horse in the mouth, but it certainly would have to go through
another vetting on our own side of is this money worth taking as a loan versus the impact
that it has for our equity in the company, the valuation of the company. I'd add real
quickly, all around the country this is how things happen. You know we are seeing
enormous growth in craft beer and many other industries. You look at the car, you know,
the car business, look at Tesla, you look at a lot of other examples recently discussed.
But I have friends at Stone Brewing Company in San Diego, friends at Green Flash
Brewing in San Diego, these are some of the biggest brewers on the West Coast, so big
that they're spending fortunes in trucking to the East Coast to meet their demand.
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They're starting to build breweries on the East Coast. They don't have the same local
geographic centric fiercely local component that we have in our branding so they can
open a brewery on the East Coast and say yeah, we're going to distribute out of here for
these markets and out of here for others. So those literally, teams from governors' offices
and offices of economic development in other states are flying to San Diego, flying to
LA, flying to Portland, saying come to South Carolina, come to Ohio, come to Texas
because we will do these things for you. And not only does that illustrate that this works
but that it is common. And it is hugely impactful for a business to invest in a community
because it grabs that attention and says this will work here because. And I think that's
valuable to consider.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much for your answer. I think it's important that
as we get to discussing this with the Department, that we hear from persons like yourself
so we hear it firsthand what the impact of either a grant or a loan would be. So thank you
very much.
MR. MARRERO: You bet. I'm at your service.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Should we go to the next.. . (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I'd like to move to the next one unless you've got.. .and you can, I'm sure
there'll be here afterwards if you've got an additional question. But we would like to go
next. Who was the next one up?
MR. MARRERO: Thank you for your time though. Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Marrero. And I believe the next one is Uptown
Service. Thank you again, Mr. Makimoto. Members, questions for Uptown, the carwash
café? I think. . . yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a quick comment. Thank you very much, Chair. I think all
of us are very familiar with this business. I certainly stop there often enough for coffee
and goodies, and are very intrigued with the idea of expansion into a café. I think there's
no question that it's a wonderful idea. I think the question, Mr. Makimoto, is nothing to
do with that proposal but it is with our policies that we need to discuss. So thank you
very much.
MR. MAKIMOTO: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Mister... oh, Mr. Hokama, followed by
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I wouldn't say a question, Chairman. I find this is the one project
that makes sense to me because it's in a redevelopment area. And that's all I'll say, I'll
support this one project only. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I'd like to ask you the same
question that Chair Baisa asked the previous business. If this were a loan versus a grant
what difference would that makes in your decisions?
MR. MAKIMOTO: Well my reality is that for one I never imagined I could borrow $3 million
to do my initial project nine years ago. So and what changed, so now I owe less money
but what changed in the meantime was what's good for the consumers is the Safeway,
Foodland, Longs and Walgreens and the two gas stations, it's great for the consumer but
it has lessened my revenue because the pie got smaller as far as where a consumer can go.
So the bank was looking at the grant to be the, like the down payment kind of thing like
how, for the project. And it's.. .1 guess my struggle is that it's... I'm an individual, I'm
not part of a big company, I am the company, so anytime I think about borrowing more
money, that's the last thing I want to do. You know and so there's an immediacy to it. I
do need to change. Change is, I just need to change, you know, and we are actually doing
it now. But this project we really thought it out and did the projections. It not only
provided great things for the community but for the people that I hire. It's a ... we can
create supervisory positions, management positions as we train these new people and so
just what we do now on a bigger scale. So that's what I see today.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly and I will not belabor the point. I agree,
Mr. Makimoto and Uptown Chevron has been an integral part of this community in
Wailuku Town more years than I can count, and a family business. But it is and this is, I
thank Mr. Hokama 'cause I was going to bring that same subject up, in the Maui
Redevelopment District. And I think we've worked very hard through the years to
redevelop Wailuku or Wailuku I should say, Redevelopment District. And I think this is
just one other step that can help Wailuku in its effort to become a viable town of
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commerce, you know, and just not governmental entities. And I think with all the growth
that we're looking at as far as government buildings in this area and the number of
workers that will, you know, actually and people that will continue to come into this area,
I think something like what Mr. Makimoto is proposing we'll be really in dire need in
this community. So yeah, I agree with Mr. Hokama, this is one of the few that I can truly
support in its concept because of the Wailuku Redevelopment Project District that for
which I, my district runs through. Okay. So thank you, Mr. Chair, for letting me make
those comments because I think that's very, very relevant and important.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Any further questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Just real quick.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you. Yeah, it's wonderful products
that you have at Uptown Chevron. It's one of usually my only staple that I have for the
day. But I was looking at your drawing, your proposed layout, and you mentioned
something about the parking lot by MECO or...
MR. MAKIMOTO: Hawaiian Tel.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hawaiian Tel, the parking lot across, that would be utilized
in this space? That's your property today currently?
MR. MAKIMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Currently? Oh, okay. And that would add...
MR. MAKIMOTO: So it's my property, yeah, and I already signed a six-month renewable lease
with them so that on the occasion that this project would go through that I can take it
back and use the ten stalls for additional parking.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Wonderful. It's just so difficult for parking in
the area -MR. MAKIMOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as it is. So okay, thank you. That's all. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further comments or questions? Seeing none.. .oh, I'm sorry.
Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd just like to add to Mr. Hokama and Mr. Victorino for the
extra consideration that this process allows is an underserved area or like Mr. Victorino
said a place of redevelopment and upgrading existing infrastructure I think for Wailuku
Town is an enhancement that we could use. So I appreciate Uptown's presence. Well
maybe not too much though because oh boy, we sure can eat, yeah, and then but I
appreciate their service and the vision to continue to provide that kind of service. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Makimoto. And...
MS. RASMUSSEN: So it's Alpha.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Alpha.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. We'll next have Mr. Stenger join us. Okay, Members, questions for
Mr. Stenger?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, you know, for this one is another one of
those that I really, really am intrigued, because being with water for the past 12 years,
you know, you bring to the table something that's been in dire need as far as locally, a
drilling rig. For a long time we brought 'em in and we had to rotate one rig throughout
the whole State, and so we had to wait many times months at a time, sometimes almost a
year before the rig would come here because it had a job on the Big Island or Honolulu, I
mean Oahu, or even Kauai. So I can appreciate that. And I think this is a direct service
that could help Maui County, especially our Department of Water Supply. We all know
that water is the essence of life and we have to continue looking for ground sources,
'cause surface sources no matter how we count, how we equate it, eventually a surface
source normally dries up and so then we have to depend on ground sources. So I'm very
intrigued in what they're doing. But again the discussion is so much what they're doing
as much as how we're going to do it, sir. So thank you very much. I do appreciate what
you do and I do support it very much.
MR. STENGER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, I like this business because of the fact that it's an
investment into our water resource development. I mean we've been talking about water
resource development since the time I was elected, and here's an opportunity that we can
get an actual drill large enough to do it on our own here on Maui. And so and according
to the presentation now we've saved, I guess the Department of Water has saved at least
400,000 in using this company. And so adding an additional drill that will allow us to go
deeper and look for the sources that we need is a benefit to all of us. I mean we've got to
start somewhere. I mean we can talk the talk but we gotta start walking the walk. So I
like this investment. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other comments or questions for Mr. Stenger? Mr. Hokama followed by
Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If you're going to talk projects, Chair, I no support this project. If
anybody should be buying that drill it's our Department with our money. Just like Water
Department, they got rates and fees for services for a bulldozer, dump truck, three-quarter
inch elbow tees. You make the same thing for one drill. I rather we own it, we use it
when we need to, and if we can we can lease it out and make revenue off of it. But to me
this is a County thing, a County responsibility. It should be County equipment. I won't
support this request.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Hokama, those
were, I concur. I'll just leave it at that. And but my question for you is so just for water
well drilling is what this is slated for?
MR. STENGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So because it says for the next 20 years and, you know, I
mean it's not for geothermal, fracking, anything of that nature -MR. STENGER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in the future? Okay. And also as Mr. Hokama stated
you're a private entity, not County and what have you. I mean what's to say that you
wouldn't purchase this and then move, go away and take your equipment elsewhere and,
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you know, promote business there? So that's one main reason too why I support what
Mr. Hokama just mentioned. And if we're doing work.. .you're going to be doing work
for our Department of Water Supply then our Water Supply should be in charge of this
equipment and utilizing it for us the County and using our taxpayer dollars that way.
And then of course just constantly drilling, drilling, drilling everywhere for me is another
issue. But with that, thank you for doing what you do 'cause we do need the water and
resources. But thank you for being here. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions, comments? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not a question but really a correction. My colleague
mentioned about fracking, we cannot do fracking in Hawaii, we do not have any
petroleum-based products. Fracking is based on petroleum-based products. So I just
want that clear 'cause then you're going to get a whole new discussion out there and
people going get all uptight. We cannot do fracking in Hawaii. So forget that issue.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions or comments? Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. STENGER: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And next up is Maui Innovations. Thank you, Mr. Davis. Questions for the
Maui Innovation Group? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Davis, for being
here. You say you've got this plan for this software and it was mentioned in testimony
that big companies are already doing this. Is this for big companies or is this for all the
little mom-and-pop doctor offices?
MR. DAVIS: Well it's probably for.. .mom-and-pop doctors could certainly use it. It's probably
for things bigger than that, for example insurance companies. And the first targeted
customers would be payor-side companies which is who, Plexis, the outfit that's
contracting for this has its existing customers. So in that vein the target price for the
early copies of the software would be about 150,000 a copy. Later on it could be sold to
smaller outfits. I wouldn't think a solo specialist, practitioner, they might be a user. Oh,
I'm sorry. They might be a user of a copy owned by someone else. I doubt they'd want
to own it in and of itself but maybe a larger practice or hospital could certainly be a later
customer for it.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And again the same, pretty much the same question that
Ms. Baisa asked Garrett. What, if this were changed from a grant to a loan what would
that affect you?
MR. DAVIS: It changes the calculus significantly. So this project was originally slated to be
outsourced to Puerto Rico, basically near-shore outsourcing for programming. The way I
was able to lure it here to Maui was I was talking to my friend who is the CEO of Plexis,
he mentioned the project, actually asked me if I was interested to be involved, mentioned
it was probably going to be programmed in Puerto Rico. I said oh my gosh, Maui
has... sorry, I lost the microphone again there, Maui has this wonderful new matching
funds, we can probably make the software development competitive here on Maui to
what you would pay at the offshore location. So that's sort of what lured the project in.
And then I think the corollary to that answer is one of the big advantages to do this, I
mean yes, it's the four-and-a-half, you know, five jobs in the short term, but once it's
done here the next version of the software and the support for the software and the, you
know, development conference . . . (inaudible).., that all flows here after that. So it's
much bigger potential even than just getting those few software jobs at first.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Therein lies the challenge.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I just want to.. .Ned, you said Puerto Rico but it was actually Costa Rica.
MR. DAVIS: Oh, Costa Rica. I'm sorry.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Costa Rica.
MR. DAVIS: It got too wound up in here, but yes, Costa Rica. I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I have a question for you. We always hear about software being developed
and then the licensing and the whole thing sold. Is there any... and maybe this is a
question for the Department but is there any provision that if the company were to sell the
software that the County would get its money back as a part of the sale?
MR. DAVIS: I'm not aware of anything like that in the grant contract yet, but maybe more an
answer for Teena. I think that, you know, in general, there was a question earlier, now it
slips my mind, but, you know, oh, it was about the rig, how do we know the drilling rig
won't go away. To a large extent all of these things are dependent upon the integrity of
the people sitting here.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. DAVIS: I mean that's why it's important that we're long-time Maui residents, known in
the business community, and, you know, it's my word and my honor on the line -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. DAVIS: --to do this.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you for being here.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You currently have one, you're the only employee?
MR. DAVIS: Yes, yes. I'm currently it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you say it's going to grow to 4.5 or
MR. DAVIS: Right, right. If we do this project then we'll be 4.5 in the first year, and then
we're anticipating for the next several years after that, doubling staff, because once we
start to get sales and we'll start developing the new version of the software but we'll still
have the people to support the existing version. Ultimately we'll have users will need,
you know, help lines, training, things like that. So this a potential for very high growth
above and beyond just what goes into the first year of the project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. They're all very exciting. Any further questions or comments for
Mr. Davis? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: They're being awfully easy on you. And next up is HNu. If you could
introduce yourself for the record.
MR. O'CONNELL: Yes. I'm Dan O'Connell with HNu Photonics.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions regarding this project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you for being here,
Mr. O'Connell. Can you explain a little bit more about what, you know, what the
potential for, if you get this grant and then it, you do what you're planning on doing on
the space station, what the potential is for more of that kind of business coming here to
Maui as opposed going to wherever else it would be going?
MR. O'CONNELL: Sure. Thank you. This project does involve...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You have to speak into the mic, please.
MR. O'CONNELL: This project does involve sort of, it includes.. .there's an interest in
revitalization, and we moved into a facility that was a dilapidated facility that we've put
several hundred thousand dollars into building a clean facility to conduct research and
manufacturing. And if you look at the, University of Hawaii has a brand new medical
school. University has a brand new cancer center in Honolulu. There is very few jobs
for, in the technology area for biotech, for medical technology development. It's, but we
have this great university. We have a cancer center. This project is going to bring those
technology developments to Maui. It's going to advance our ability to, for our company
it's going to develop products that we are looking to sell internationally, throughout the
mainland, and it'll bring international attention to Maui as a key developer of technology.
Not just, you know, products that we work with in medical clinics but the application of
putting this on the space station is going to bring a lot of attention to Maui and also it's
going to develop new treatments and cures that can be implemented and developed in
Hawaii. So it's going to bring a lot of business and economic influx to Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you say you renovated a dilapidated facility, where, is that
located in Wailuku or?
MR. O'CONNELL: It's in Kahului.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Kahului. Okay. So it's not your other facility?
MR. O'CONNELL: We've relocated to Kahului
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, relocated that one. Okay. All right. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions for HNu? Mr. Guzman?

-36-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
September 30, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I don't quite have a question but I've had
the opportunity to visit the facility back in the day when I was Congresswoman Mazie
Hirono's field representative, and when I did see the redevelopment of the building one
thing that was significant in my mind was all of the young people that they have
employed there as interns as well as those who have graduated from the mainland and
had the opportunity to come back and work in this type of technology. They were
previously in solar as well, solar technology. So this type of ability to keep the or at least
prevent brain drain I call it from the islands and from Hawaii to those smart, eligible, and
very capable young people from, you know, going off to college and staying there
because there's a lack there of scientific and technology jobs. This is something that we
can put forth and at least help support that type of industry, a new type of industry here in
Maui. The fact that they have a Space Act Agreement with NASA is huge. I don't see
how any company is able to do that. It's such a huge accomplishment, and to have it here
on Maui and for us as a County not to be a part of that, it would be a big misfortune, it
would be a missed opportunity for not, for us not to be involved in that poised
accomplishment to hit that next wave. So that's just my statement. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, nice to see you. I didn't realize
you folks had moved out. I had, your Wili Pa office -MR. O'CONNELL: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --then which was quite high techie and everything, it was
very impressive, but thank you for that tour. And how many jobs is this to create.. .this
position, this investment?
MR. O'CONNELL: Well, the project is going to create many jobs. We've listed ten jobs that
the funding that's directly associated with this grant would impact and create. But as a
company we're going to be growing additional jobs beyond that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Yeah, this is way over my head as in what
it is exactly, but it sounds like, you know, a good as in research and that potential. But
it's kind of mind blowing to think infrastructure in outer space or in orbit where testing
and things will occur via I guess your hub here in little old Maui kind of idea. But thank
you for what you do. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: That brings up the question, when you have this is it going to be a CT-2000,
the one that's shown in your presentation here?
MR. O'CONNELL: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: So is that... it sounds like it's a computer-controlled mechanism that's able to
conduct the research from, I guess from here on Maui?
MR. O'CONNELL: Yes. It is a computer-controlled instrument that treats, houses living cells,
analyzes them individually, treats them, have the ability to treat them differently and see
how they respond to treatments. And we have, we'll have the ability to control it,
program it from Maui. We're working out the communication link with Marshall Space
Center where we can upload programs. Experimenters, researchers from the National
Institute of Health can access this technology from NASA. Universities, cancer centers
can all use, will be able to use this platform. So it's not just going to be sitting up there
and doing a function, it's going to be actively engaging the research community around
the world, and it'll have access to it to collect data. And it's new discoveries, new
medical treatments are going to be the outcome. And that will result in products of new
cures and Maui will be the one of the host sites to communicate with the system.
CHAIR WHITE: So if I'm understanding it correctly the researchers from various cancer
centers or universities will be able to effectively rent space in this module?
MR. O'CONNELL: They'll be able to log on and utilize the system and conduct their
experiments, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions, Members? Okay, seeing none, I guess the Members
want to get to asking the Department questions. So thank you very much,
Mr. O'Connell.
MR. O'CONNELL: Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we'll start with Mr. Victorino since he had the first question
for the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right. Thank you. I guess, Teena, the question begs to
be asked, you know, when we initially started this Economic Development Fund I was
under the impression that this would be going out to try to help businesses get started or
to enhance businesses. Am I correct in my remembering what we had discussed during
that period of time?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Well from what I understand the actual discussion was to fund a film
project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that.. .yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: But that was.. .yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but that was...
MS. RASMUSSEN: I mean that was... yeah. So we looked at it as startups, as current business
anything and we went down the road of that company that MEDB brought to us who was
interested in that fund, and I believe we met with you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, you did. Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --yes, and many of the Council members, individually with them. It was
just deemed that startups are too risky. Startups are too risky for the taxpayer funds, and
that's the message we got loud and clear. We put a lot of effort into that project. Doug
and I actually had negotiated a deal basically that they had agreed to, part loan, part grant,
and part equity, but it didn't fly. And so after that failure we went back and we retooled
and we said you know what, we need to invest in the companies that are investing in
Maui and that are strong companies and then we can make a case. Because they are here,
they already exist, they already employ people, but they're poised for growth, and so
those were the companies that we then targeted the program for. And we had a lot of
input from many Council members, Administration, all of our business development
partners. And that's what we concluded would be the best tactic.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I just wanted the public to hear that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's important for them to understand what we had
discussed and why we have arrived here at this point in time.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think this what I'm trying to get to. Because again,
the challenge I face is not the presenters, I think all of them have brought what I call blue
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ribbon opportunities for Maui County, and I have no qualms with that. The idea of grants
to private industry, for-profit businesses I think is where my challenge kind of starts and
moves from that point forward. You know yet I want to help, you know, it's not
something I don't want to do, but I have to and I'm going to follow your direction,
Mr. Chair, and the rest of the, and all I want all our Members to have a chance. I agree.
Again, I am very impressed in what they've brought forward and how this will help Maui
County, but some colleagues have brought up that what if they move, what if they leave?
You know, I mean that's always a potential for any company. If grass is greener on
another, on the other pasture they'll jump the fence real quick. I can't blame them for
that, none of us could. You're a business lady, you know what I'm referring to. So
again, this is where I have this dilemma and I just want to bring it out right now that I
want to support this but I'm not so sure if I can support it in the manner it's been brought
to us. Okay. Although we had talked about it I'm not certain if I can at this point in time.
But I'll listen to my other colleagues and see other inputs and other questions that will be
asked, I will give them an opportunity also 'cause I don't want to dominate the
conversation. So I'll yield at this point, let others. And there's a couple other main
questions I have that if they're not asked then I will ask for a second opportunity. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I don't have any questions, and I don't
know if you're ready for statements. But I think what we need to look at is a lot of our
Members are looking at the issue as what is the return on the investment, okay, and what
is the return on a grant. And you gotta look at the big picture here. The big picture is
you're going to get jobs, you're going to influence.. .not influence but enhance our
economic growth. It's a matter of faith and jumping forward, stepping out of the box and
trying something new. Let's not get into a situation like the Federal government where
we've got to bail out companies, you know, we've got to put money through and support
them when they're in trouble. Let's take, let's step forward and invest in some
companies that will produce jobs, that will enhance and grow our economy. I think that's
the leap of faith that we've got to go for. If we spend 7 million on nonprofits and they
keep on coming to our Chamber and saying you know what, we need this to build a, you
know, a facility, we need that for new jobs, this and that, we promise we won't come
back, and we don't really see.. .we see the return investment as being service to, you
know, human resources, things like that, social services. But in this case we're giving
them an opportunity to create new jobs, put in more revenues into our coffers here in the
County, and I don't think they're going to come back to ask for more money. In fact
these businesses like as the Office of Economic Development has indicated, they're
poised for success and they will grow. They, I can see that a lot of study has gone
through it, through the process. And these companies will grow, they will create jobs,
they will make money, and by doing that we all benefit, the whole County, the
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government by taxes, the people by new jobs, new sources of industries. I like this idea
and if it's something that the Council or the body objects to I think we've gotta start
looking at new ways of thinking, stepping out of the box and trying to find a way to
enhance our economic development here in Maui. That's just my two cents. Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Good points. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Again, one of these very difficult
matters to, you know, make a decision on. And thank you for not asking us to vote today
'cause I think this is something that we really need to talk about. I think one of the
problems that I'm feeling and hearing with all of us is the business of the loan or the
grant. And I don't think any of us have any dispute about the worthiness of the projects.
The projects shine, all of 'em are good projects and they've been well vetted. And I can
see that, you know, it must have been very difficult to sit down with all of these projects.
And there's a list in here. And of course I have questions 'cause we only got the, I only
got to see the proposals of the ones that were chosen. And there's others in here that of
course I'm interested in and I don't know if we even want to talk about it, because I don't
know what kind of arrangements we've made with these people, would we discuss them
openly if they weren't successful or whatever, so I'm not going to go there. But they're
all worthy projects and they all seem to me and I totally agree with Mr. Guzman that
obviously these folks will succeed. I think they're going to succeed with or without us
because they apparently have wonderful projects and are doing great stuff. And when
you have great stuff you normally figure out how to make it grow. You know I'm not a
stranger to the loan idea or to managing loans, I come from over 20 years of dealing with
that with my MEO BDC and also with Lokahi, and I know that it's manageable to
manage loans. My concern is we didn't really have a policy. I think we really didn't
debate among ourselves how we felt about loans and grants. We didn't decide, we didn't
give direction to the selection committee, we want these to be loans or we want these to
be grants, we just kind of left it either/or, or whatever, and now that we're faced with it,
here it's reality time and we have to make the hard decision. And I think some of us are
struggling with that. The other thing is the all or nothing, 'cause I think some of us
looking at the five proposals are very much in support and have very little angst about
supporting some of it, and others we might have a little bit more reservations in terms of
is this a business that we should give this loan to 'cause eventually they're going to be
well able to pay us back. Or in this case we're more interested in the amount of jobs that
this particular project will create. You know in reviewing the proposals I can see some of
them are heavy in job production and others are not because they're not producing that
kind of a product. They're not doing a service, they're doing a product, and so the job
involvement is less. You know we didn't say we want these projects to at least create
25 jobs or, you know, they get so many points or whatever. I don't know if the
committee used something like that, but we didn't give the direction. So I think these are
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the kinds of things that we're struggling with as we're looking at this proposal, and so
having to do all or nothing makes it very difficult to make a decision. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well for me, Chairman, revolving fund has only one meaning over
the decades I've served. It was never meant to be a grant. Revolving funds means it goes
out and returns back to the fund for consideration for another applicant at a later date.
It's not I'll use it one time and come back to Council and hopefully get another
appropriation. That is not the intent of revolving funds in my experience. If need be, I'm
happy to ask you as our Chairman to go and get a PP ready to adjust the County Code to
make it very clear what a revolving fund is and what is its purposes. It needs to be very
much understood by everyone what a revolving fund is. So saying that, Chairman, I
won't support grants, not from this fund. I would say that Ms. Rasmussen was accurate
during the establishment originally, you know, went to see Mayor Arakawa about the
Lanai employment situation after Murdock chose to shut down before we had a Larry
Ellison. And I gotta give the Mayor credit, he came forward with a consideration for the
Council. I gotta say for Lanai certain Council members shut down our opportunity to
move forward in the digital media area, and Lanai knows who they are. I don't have a
problem sharing that. That's all in the records. But where we are today, Chairman, is
another different scenario of what the Mayor had originally submitted the funds for. I
would say for me there's only one project I'm willing to support and that's within the
redevelopment area. It makes sense. It's a government-supported designation. It's
something government has through scores of years had hoped would bring energy and
new business opportunities as well as the residential opportunities for this civic center
called the County seat. So I don't have a problem supporting something that from the
County standpoint we have supported for over 50 years. But other than that the County is
not tasked to grant money to private sector businesses that. . . we take money from private
sector businesses, Chairman. We're going to give it back to a handful of private sector
businesses? I would say maybe the question we should ask is if we have this kind of
money are we taxing our tax base $1 million too much? 'Cause I would rather see this
money in the core services that we have issues with compliance whether it be in Parks,
whether it be in the Water Department, whether it be in Public Works Department,
whatever department. I think we have enough things to take care of core services that
could use more County financial resources than what we give them today. For me that's
my top priority, take care what the Charter, the people has mandated this Council to
perform. We are not the Federal government and we are not the State government and
we shouldn't act like one. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I guess Mr. Hokama's reading
some of my notes here, 'cause my thought was the same as far as it's called the Economic
Development Revolving Fund and usually that means you loan some money out and you
get some money back. But he discussed that so I don't, I won't belabor that point. But
my.. .also.. .recollection when we came up with this fund was that it was supposed to help
create jobs and also bring in as much as possible outside money from outside of Maui
County as opposed to just re-circulating money inside Maui County. I'm pretty sure that
that's one of the things that we discussed, and also revitalizing, you know, Wailuku or
any other areas that need revitalizing. So these five, I mean I support, they're great ideas
and will bring a lot of jobs to Maui. So that ticks off one of the box. Several of them will
bring in outside money. That ticks off another box. And the other is the revitalization.
At least one is going to do that. It looks like only one. But for the most part they're
doing what we wanted the fund to do but it was supposed to be.. .1 think the grants were
meant for nonprofits if any nonprofits came in and wanted to improve the economy. I
don't know that we were intending on granting to private businesses. It's sort of along
the same lines as the Affordable Housing Fund, you know, it's kind of a lottery for those
that get it as opposed to all those that don't get it. So I understand the idea but I'm really
concerned about the grants versus loans, and I know some of these guys.. .and it doesn't
have to be, you know, pay the loans back right away, it's do a timeline and say okay, it's
going to be three years before what we're using the money for will start bringing in
income so therefore you can start paying back in three to five years, whatever it is. But at
least it needs to come back, that's the whole point with the revolving fund thing. That's
the way I understood it anyway. So I want to see these guys do well and I want to be able
to support them in some way. Whether it's via grant I'm not quite sure about that, I, the
jury's still out, I'd still like to discuss that quite a bit. The other part that Chair Baisa was
talking about was the all in one package. That's kind of tough to deal with because it's
one of those things that well it's take it or leave it, and if there's any, you know, if there's
one that somebody doesn't like or if, whatnot, there's so many variables that one person
or one person cannot like this one, another not like that one, or whatever all the way
around, then it ends up being leave it only because we cannot agree on everything. So I'd
like to see it as individual amounts if at all possible.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair made that request but the request was denied.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, no, I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further comments? Okay, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah I guess Mr. Couch is reading
my notes. And so my question is where is the revolving part of this fund? I mean it says
it clearly in the title. So we keep giving it out and nothing's coming back, well obviously
it's not revolving anymore. So thank you, Mr. Hokama, for spelling it out also. That was
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one of my key issues with this. And then I think in the opening comments with
Ms. Rasmussen in regards to why loan versus grant that we don't have a good track
record of loans. Well to me that's not a good enough excuse. I like, you know,
Ms. Baisa mentioned and Mr. Couch that all these entities are very, very worthy. They're
all extremely successful, too. And I think yes, with or without us they will continue on
quite handsomely. So, you know, my. . . and the all or nothing thing is very difficult, too,
at this point. I would much rather have it split out project by project. And, you know,
my idea of this when we were discussing the whole film industry thing where this had
sort of stemmed from and to start up something, it was going to be big, something that
was going to incorporate, yes, our local labor and jobs and what have you, jobs creation
number one. But also infuse, bring people from outside to want to come here, to be
attracted to come to Maui to invest in Maui. And, you know, these.. .1 would like the
money more towards startups. And priority for me would be things that are geared
towards creating that sustainability effort on our behalf whether it's growing healthy food
production, I like to see enhancing our cultural type practices, you know, keeping our
culture, our host culture alive and thriving and growing, things of that nature. And then
Mr. Hokama mentioned core services, definitely, that is who we are as County. We need
to keep those things going, and a million dollars can go a long way in this department of
core services. So there's a lot of stuff here I think but Ms. Baisa did, you know, we all
just never really vetted it out and, you know, dotted those Is and crossed those Ts to the
defined, tuned details that I think has been needed in order to come up with something
that's as palatable for us all, if we gotta look at one big package type deal. So I think
there's a lot of moving parts here that never really got together, and so good that we're
not taking legislative action today. It's a good starting talking point and we're all
bouncing stuff off of each other. But the list that had not been, that had been denied, I
don't know all the companies or applicants but there seems to be some good people in
here and would be, for me I'd be interested to see why they were not accepted. Hawaii
Taro Company, Molokai.. .the axis deer project on Molokai, Oceanology not sure what
they are but it sounds kind of cool, ocean related. So anyways, Chair, those are my
comments thus far. And I think all of this is very, very worthy. And again definitely
want to support and enhance our businesses and anything that can give jobs to our people
so.. .and enhance our economy of course by all means. So thank you, Chair, for this
opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I guess everyone has expressed
themselves as to concerns, grants versus loan or what have you. I guess what bothers me
is and the unfairness for the applicants that now it comes before us to make the decision
because the process was already set up. And I can understand OED's attempts to find
this as a means to expand the existing businesses but especially with employment. And
the companies will be putting in their own investments. And they probably have loans
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already that. . . or maybe applying for more loans, and perhaps OED sees this as if we add
another loan to their portfolio and what have you it's going to be more challenging for
them to expand. I don't like the idea and I've said it and, you know, you come before us
with a package and not consider your recommendation, Chair. It's either all or none, and
that doesn't digest very well with me. And I too am concerned and appreciate we not
making the decision today. But again it puts the applicants in sort of like a on hold, you
know, and they're put on hold. And we're faced with deferring it or whatever you decide
to do. So I think the... I really appreciate the efforts from the existing businesses. I too
can see supporting some, one or some of the other businesses, but I don't like the, what's
proposed before us, accept the whole package or nothing, nothing at all. So thank you.
But I want to thank OED. And I do have some questions too where an applicant also sits
on the MEDB board, does that become a conflict? Does a business who already has
contracts with the Department of Water Supply that comes to the County to purchase
equipment, you know, and that maybe these are something for Corporation Counsel down
the road. Is that in conflict also with receipt of monies for, from County. Yeah. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we'll let the Department deal with that before the next time we bring this
forward. I too would like to thank the Department for all the hard work and thank the
companies for participating, because this is a very, it's a valid process and I think it's
been done in a way that we can all be very proud of. I too was a little surprised that all of
the money was to be given in grants only. At the same time there are municipalities all
over the country that do things like give tax breaks for a decade to attract new businesses.
So to me there's not a, it's not a huge stretch between giving in our case property tax
breaks. Well that's cash just like a grant is, so I'm, the Chair is not yet at the point where
I'm saying it's gotta all be loans. But I would like to ask the Department to come back to
us with some background as to how these types of incentives are handled in other
municipalities. How are they crafted, how are they funded? Is there, are there places
where there are total grants, and I think a tax break is a grant. And, you know, it's just
kind of a, from a different direction but it's still saving the company cash. So the Chair's
not ready to just throw in the towel on this, because I think it's, I think the applicants
each brought up interesting points regarding their, you know, the challenges with their
banks, if the bank is seeing the grant as a form of down payment. And that's a critical
thing for us to consider. And, you know, at the same time I still have a little bit of angst
that we're taking money from other businesses and deciding to give it back out to just
five. But at the same time I commend the Administration for being progressive in that
they're looking for ways to help businesses create more jobs, and I find the match
something that we should be proud of them developing, proud of the companies for
stepping up to the plate and saying if you'll give us a little we'll give you more. So I'm,
you know, I understand the challenges between the grant and a loan but I think we've
also, and I also understand the concerns that Ms. Raisbeck brought up that, you know,
this is the community's money that we're turning around and giving to private industry.
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And as I said at the beginning this is in my understanding the first time this has ever been
done. So it has to be done in a way that we can all get our arms around and get
comfortable with, and I think the Department can probably come back to us with a
significant amount of perspective and research on how this kind of thing is done in other
places and what kinds of results they've been able to achieve. You know I found myself
feeling really good about what can happen, we just need to get comfortable with how to
make it happen. And so, Ms. Rasmussen, I'll -MS. RASMUSSEN: Can I give a couple comments?
CHAIR WHITE: --punt to you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, before we let.. .1 just would like also to have that
part of the question is why all or nothing, and that's another thing I think we've heard
from all of us, why all or nothing? I think that's very important to understand why that
concept was taken and not individually.
CHAIR WHITE: I think Ms. Rasmussen gave us a good explanation of that, but at the same
time I think they're likely willing to come back to us with a lot more information and a
lot more perspective, and that may include giving us a little more, giving us the same
kind of authority that we have during the normal budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Ijust -CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Rasmussen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I want that clarification. Yeah, okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well if I... we just have a few minutes, if I could just make a few wrap-up
comments. At the end of the day our entire County depends on the businesses that reside
here. The nonprofits would not exist, this County would not be able to do all of the
tremendous things that it does with the funding, and we certainly wouldn't be able to
fund all the nonprofits that we fund without the private sector. Now we chose to invest in
companies that were solid here, people that had a track record, people that when you ask
well can they just up and leave tomorrow, well of course we are a free country but they
have roots here. The risk of that is very nominal. The $7 million that we give out to
nonprofits in a year, I could ask any one of those nonprofits will you exist next year?
You might go bankrupt. Will your executive director tank this organization and will the
County have to bail you out? All of those things have happened to this County. We have
a very large loan with Ke Hale A Ke Ola that owes us $8 million and is not being paid
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back. So there is no risk free, you know, on the nonprofit side. So when we developed
this we said, you know, how can we maximize the impact of this million dollar fund, and
that was to us after we looked at all the different scenarios of providing a loan with no
administrative support and all of the things we had against us this particular round. And
like I said we're not against looking at that in the future. But that was then to go to the
private companies and ask for that match, ask for the private investment that would.. .and
they rose above what we asked for. We asked for a 1 to 1, they gave us 2.5 to 1. They
have roots here, they have invested. They are doing tremendous things. I am so proud
that we can all these companies ours on Maui. I'm proud of their entrepreneurial spirit,
and I'm really proud that how they have combed the globe to look for these opportunities
and yet do them right here when it would be so much easier for them to do them in other
locations. So please do not take these companies for granted. Nonprofit versus for-profit
doesn't mean better or worse, it doesn't mean that one is worthy and one is not worthy.
We are codependent, we all need each other, and this County needs a strong business
base. And for all of the other companies that you might ask how do they feel because
they didn't get a County grant, I would say you know what, as a business person myself I
want a strong business community because those businesses can also buy from my
company, those businesses turn around and buy my products and services. So we all
know that we're in this together in this County. You know when one business suffers
many, many businesses around them suffer. So we have to keep our business community
strong. And this is, this Council had the foresight to pass an ordinance that was so
all-encompassing and flexible and I think that was the right thing to do. You allowed for
grants, specifically it says grants are allowed, specifically. And you talked about the job,
you know, the revitalization and the job creation and the diversification. So, you know,
the language is very good. We did the best we could with what the tools that we had, and
I understand this is new for our County. But, Chair White, we have investigated other
locales. We, one of them in particular was we talked to the Ben Franklin Fund in
Philadelphia. And I had met her, the head of that at a conference. And she was kind of
enough to talk with me after the conference as well as a phone conversation back here on
Maui. She said they have every tool at their disposal. They have tax breaks, they have
loans, they have grants, they have, they can take equity in companies, they can help
startups, they can help existing businesses. They have maximum flexibility, but what
they don't do and she made it very clear to us is they don't put it inside the political
process, they have it managed, they are an independent entity. And the government gives
them the funds and they manage it, so that may be also something that this body wants to
look at. Maybe we have this managed by an entity like MEDB in the future. I know it's
a leap for you, I know it's a leap for our County, but we are so dependent on our
businesses being strong. And please do not discount the benefits that this County enjoys
because of our business community. So I'll leave it at that, but if you have any other
questions I'd be happy.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?

-47-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
September 30, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know we've been talking about a
revolving fund here and there. We have other revolving funds. Do we have, is there
already a definition for revolving funds? I think I know miss...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Could I just address that? I'm sorry I forgot to add that in my.. .1 was told
at the outset that a revolving fund meant that the funds stay in the account...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry. Sorry to interrupt.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I wasn't asking you that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was if there's a legal definition either through Mr. Baz or
mister.. .1 understand there's a State, there might be a State law.
CHAIR WHITE: I think Sandy's got.. .Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Okay, so the State of course has many revolving funds and Legislative Reference
Bureau was asked to do research on providing what the definition of the revolving fund
was. And it says Hawaii's current definition of revolving fund is a fund "from which is
paid the cost of goods and services rendered or furnished to or by a State agency and
which is replenished through charges made for goods or services or through transfers
from other accounts or funds". So it has basically what you guys have been talking
about, both definitions. It can either be paid for through repayment of loans or can be
replenished through other funds. What's happening with this one is the General Fund put
that money in there. So that's the basic State definition that we're following.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, Members, I think it's been a very useful discussion, and we will bring
this up again once we have a little more of a scope of other examples that can help us get
comfortable with whatever our decision might be. So with that I wanna thank the
companies that came, and I'm hopeful that we will get the ability to move on something.
And with that I wanna thank the Department and thank all of you Members, and we're
now adjourned. Mahalo. ...(gavel)..

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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